MEMO
TO:

NIADA Board Members
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SUBJECT:
Government Affairs Report
_____________________________________________________________________________
BBB- Senate Consideration
Some key issues:
       Overall Cost

       Pay-fors

       State and Local Tax

       Medicare

       Paid Leave

       Climate

BBB – House-Passed “Build Back Better Act”
On November 19, the House (by a vote of 220-213 with all Republicans and one Democrat voting against) passed the $1.9T (new number) BBB bill sending it to the Senate with the goal of enactment by the end of the year. Issues of interest -
          $2B for an electric vehicle supply equipment rebate program;

          $1B for electric vehicle charging stations;

          $500M for state energy plans to promote the electrification of the transportation supply; 

          $10B for transportation electrification grants; and,

          Tax credits for plug-in electric vehicles and for the purchase of used plug-in electric vehicles and for qualified commercial vehicles.

These are the same programs and funding amounts that were in the original BBB bill. Like the BIF, the bill does not include provisions on motor vehicle safety, EV purchasing, cash for clunkers and semiconductor chips. It is financed by various new taxes. 
BIF – “Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act”
On November 15, the President signed into law (P.L. 117-58) the BIF, the core infrastructure bill totaling $1.2T. The bill does NOT include provisions on motor vehicle safety, EV purchasing, cash for clunkers and semiconductor chips. The bill is funded from program offsets and program fees. It does not include any new taxes. Issues of interest -

The bipartisan Senate highway bill;

$7.5B - $2.5B for an Electric Vehicle Charging and Fueling grant program to deploy EV fueling infrastructure and $5B for a state formula program for EV charging infrastructure deployment;

$7.5B for the production and procurement of electric vehicle and low carbon school buses and ferries;

A requirement that the Secretary of Energy conduct a study on the cradle to grave environmental impact of electric vehicles; and,

     A requirement that the Secretary of Energy study the impact on forced labor in China on the electric vehicle supply chain.

Safety Recalls: Bills of Interest
The highway portion of the enacted BIF does not include a motor vehicle safety provision but does include the Markey PARTS Act (states can apply for funding to provide notification to consumers upon registration and/or registration renewal of a pending safety recall) which the Association supports.  To review, on June 16, the Commerce Committee marked up its version of the highway bill. Senator Blumenthal filed his grounding bill as an amendment. It was not accepted by the leadership of the Committee and Blumenthal did not offer it separately. On the House side, the Energy and Commerce Committee did not include any motor vehicle safety provisions in its highway bill mark. 
No additional action since the last report on the following bills -
    On May 26, Senator Blumenthal, with Senators Markey and Warren, introduced S. 1835, the “Used Car Safety Recall Repair Act.” which prohibits auto dealers from selling, leasing, or loaning vehicles with unrepaired open. To ensure such repair, the bill would enable auto dealers to sell recalled vehicles to other auto dealers who have the ability to fix the defects at wholesale process. The bill would also establish a new reimbursement program to hold auto manufacturers accountable if they fail to provide auto dealers with the parts to repair safety defects within 60 days. Wholesale sales are exempt from the requirements of the bill.

    On April 28, Senator Markey, with Senators Blumenthal and Baldwin, introduced S. 1416 (the PARTS Act) which authorizes the U.S. DOT to provide grants to states to notify motor vehicle owners at the time of registration about manufacturer-issued safety recalls, as well as require additional reporting and an annual scorecard on how effectively automakers are completing any recalls.
    On February 23, Senator Klobuchar, with Senators Blumenthal and Markey, introduced S. 376 which directs the Government Accountability Office to study motor vehicle recalls and the reasons why vehicle owners do not have repairs performed for vehicles subject to recalls. It also directs the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration to study how vehicle recall notices can more effectively reach vehicle owners, be made easier for consumers to understand, and incentivize vehicle owners to complete the repairs described in such notices. The bill does not authorize any appropriations. Also on February 23, Congressman Henry “Hank” Johnson, with Congresswoman Schakowsky, introduced H.R. 1239, the same bill.
EV’s

In addition to the infrastructure bills, see EV’s in the FY22 Transportation Appropriations Bill, which are currently in conferences:
Senate Bill –

Electric Vehicles —The Committee notes that there is a need to build out EV charging infrastructure along designated alternative fuel corridors, as well as signage to encourage such travel. Section 2J in the current MUTCD states that if State or local agencies elect to provide specific service signing, there should be a statewide policy for such signing and criteria for the availability of the various types of services. The criteria should consider ‘‘vehicle services including gas and/or alternative fuels, oil, charging stations, and water."

Alternative Fuel Corridors —The Committee supports the FHWA’s efforts to designate alternative fuel corridors to support the expansion of zero-emission vehicles. The Committee directs the FHWA to designate future alternative fuel corridors that support travel and tourism traffic patterns and align with the National Travel and Tourism Infrastructure Strategic Plan, to the extent permissible under current law. 

Electric Vehicle Charging Infrastructure —The Committee encourages States to increase use of electric vehicle and the necessary charging infrastructure. However, developing a cohesive national network for the deployment of EV infrastructure remains a challenge. To date, the FHWA has designated more than 100 interstates, U.S. highways, and State roads as alternative fuel corridors. The Committee directs the GAO to assess the status and outcomes of Department’s efforts to plan for and support the development of EV infrastructure investments across the country, including the designation of alternative fuel vehicle national corridors. The GAO should assess the Department’s coordination with the Department of Energy, other relevant Federal agencies, States and local plan- ning agencies, and automotive industries in the planning for EV in- frastructure investments. The GAO should provide a list of challenges and potential next steps for DOT and Congress to considerin order to develop a cohesive national network of EV infrastructure. 

DOT Fleet - $11M for transition to a zero-emission vehicle fleet within DOT. Funds are available for the acquisition and deployment of zero-emission vehicles and the infrastructure to support such vehicles such as charging and refueling infrastructure. 

House Bill -

DOT Fleet - The Committee recommendation provides $11M for transition to a zero-emission vehicle fleet within DOT. Funds are avail- able for the acquisition and deployment of zero-emission vehicles and the infrastructure to support such vehicles such as charging and refueling infrastructure. 

Buses - The Committee is pleased by the interest in low and no emission buses nationwide and provides $240,000,000 under this heading, in addition to the amounts pro- vided under ‘‘Transit Formula Grants’’ for FTA to continue this competitive grant program authorized in the FAST Act.  

USMCA 
The Association, in conjunction with NADA and NAAA, continues to seek a meeting with Katherine Tai, the U.S. Trade Representative, regarding the impact of the new tariff increase on vehicles manufactured prior to July 1, 2020, the effective date of the USMCA. On June 17, NADA, NAAA and NIADA had a virtual meeting with the office of the U.S. Trade Representative. The purpose of the meeting was to request that the USTR revisit the issue and adopt a different interpretation; that is, basically grandfathering from the new tariffs vehicles manufactured before July 1, 2020, as those vehicles were manufactured pursuant to different NAFTA standards, and pending the USTR’s review, relax tariff enforcements. A June 17 virtual TR meeting was held but not very productive. The Trade Rep did not attend and the staffer who did was neither senior level nor very knowledgeable about the issue. An NADA, NIADA and NAAA statement of concern was submitted to the Senate Finance Committee for the record as part of its July 27 hearing. Another letter to the USTR expressing concern about the issue and requesting a meeting with the Trade Rep has been sent.
U.S. Chip Production

The Senate, on a bipartisan vote of 68-32 and with the support of the President, passed the “U.S. Innovation and Competition Act or USICA” which appropriates almost $250B to bolster manufacturing and technology to meet the economic and strategic challenges from China. Of that amount, $52B is provided to help domestic manufacturers of semi-conductors expand chip production, as issue that has gained urgency with a global shortage of chips that has impacted U.S. automotive plants affecting the availability of automobiles resulting in disruption to the economy and negative impact on consumers. The President’s original proposal was $50B. The issue is pending in the House as part of the National Defense Reauthorization bill. 
S. 1249, PPP Flexibility for Farmers, Ranchers and the Self-Employed Act
The bill, introduced on April 20 by Small Business Committee Chair Cardin, with 9 cosponsors, allows self-employed Americans to qualify for more aid under the Paycheck Protection Program, which offers government-backed loans that can be forgiven if businesses maintain payroll. Specifically, the bill modifies the maximum paycheck protection program loan amount for farmers and ranchers, sole proprietors, independent contractors, and self-employed individuals.

H.R.2547, Comprehensive Debt Collection Improvement Act

Passed the House on May 13 by a vote of 215-207. Introduced by Congressman Waters, Chair of the Financial Services Committee. The bill provides financial protections for consumers and places restrictions on debt collection activities. The bill expands certain protections currently applicable to federally-backed student loans to private student loans, including by requiring the discharge of a private student loan in the event of the borrower's death or total and permanent disability; prohibits a consumer reporting agency from adding any information related to a debt arising from a medically necessary procedure to a consumer credit report and places restrictions on the reporting of other types of medical debt; and applies certain consumer protections regarding debt collection to debt owed to a federal agency, to states, to debt buyers, and to businesses engaged in non-judicial foreclosures. It also prohibits certain loan conditions that limits a borrower's opportunity to be heard in court in the event of default. Additionally, the bill restricts debt collectors and debt collection practices by prohibiting a debt collector from representing to a service member that failure to cooperate with a debt collector will result in a reduction of rank or similar action, and limiting a debt collector's electronic communications with a debtor without the debtor's permission. To date, no action by the Senate.
H.R. 166, Fair Lending for All Act

Ordered reported by the Financial Services Committee on May 12 by a vote of 28-24. Introduced by Congressman Al Green (D-TX-9) on Jan. 4. The bill modifies provisions related to prohibited credit discrimination. The bill adds sexual orientation, gender identity, and an applicant's location based on zip code or census tract as classes protected against discrimination with respect to credit transactions. The bill establishes criminal penalties for violations of prohibited credit discrimination. CFPB is required to review loan applications for compliance with specified consumer laws and to establish an Office of Fair Lending Testing.
FAIR Act (Forced Arbitration Injustice Repeal Ac)
On February 11 Congressman Henry Johnson introduced H.R. 963 (201 cosponsors now). the same bill that he introduced last Congress and that passed the House. That bill prohibits a pre-dispute arbitration agreement from being valid or enforceable if it requires arbitration of an employment, consumer, antitrust, or civil rights dispute. Also last Congress, Senator Blumenthal introduced S.610, a companion bill. No Senate action last Congress on either the House-passed bill or the Blumenthal introduced bill.
CFPB Accounting Standards Study

No current action. Last Congress, no action on introduced bills; administrative action pending. Senator Thom Tillis introduced S.1564, the “Continued Encouragement for Consumer Lending Act.” Congressman Vicente Gonzalez introduced H.R. 3182. Both bills require the CFPB and other agencies to carry out a one-year study relating to accounting standards, focusing on the impact on credit availability, regulatory capital, financial institutions, investor decisions, and U.S. institutions. Further congressional action unclear given November 2019 directive by the Financial Accounting Standards Board to delay implementation of the new standards.

CFPB 
On November 10, an introductory virtual meeting was held by the Association with Ryan Kelly, Acting Auto Finance Program Manager, and Nhu-Han Duong, Policy and Outreach Advisor, Section for Financial Institutions. Following introductions, background Association information, pro-consumer Association initiatives, general and CFPB-related priorities, relationships with NADA and NAAA, and future communications between the Association and the CFPB were discussed. An invitation to attend a dealership may follow. 

Military Lending
On June 30, the Department of Defense submitted a report pursuant to the FY21 National Defense Authorization Act on a Military Annual Percentage Rate (MAPR) lower than 30% and its impact on military readiness and service member retention. The report concluded, in part, that while DOD takes no position on the merits of lowering the MAPR limit at this time, it is committed to continue working with Congress to support the financial readiness of service members and their families and is willing to provide comment on any such proposal when appropriate.

Minimum Wage
No significant action this Congress. Last Congress, the House passed H.R. 582, “Raise the Wage Act," that raises the federal hourly minimum to $15 by 2024 (with yearly increments @ $1.30) and also phase out the so-called "subminimum" wages for tipped workers, young workers and workers with disabilities. Senator Sanders introduced S. 150, basically the same bill. No Senate action last Congress on either House or Senate bill.
E-Titling/Salvage Branding

Still an on-going issue. A titling issue arose in some states (Ohio, Nevada, Virginia, Oregon etc.) having to do with salvage branding per the JSI information reported to the NMVITIS data base. The Association, in conjunction with other stakeholders, is assessing the situation and its impact on the industry. 
NHTSA State Pilot Registration Recall Notification Program

NHTSA’s grants funds to states inform drivers about open recalls with vehicle registration re-registration and other points of contact. Maryland was the first participant. On January 15, 2021, NHTSA announced $1.3 million to the States of California, Ohio and Texas.
Auto Caucuses

No current action. The only action taken this Congress to date was a Feb. 26 letter the House Auto Caucus sent to the President asking him to recognize and take action on the domestic shortage of semiconductor chips. Congresswoman Kaptur (D-OH-9) and Congressman Kelly (R-PA-16) are co-chairs of the House Auto Caucus. Senator Portman (R-OH) and Senator Brown (D-OH) are co-chairs of the Senate Auto Caucus. 
FY22 Appropriations Generally

The Federal Government is operating on a Continuing Resolution, funding the government at current levels until Dec.3, avoiding a government shutdown on October 1 and allowing time for completion of the FY22 appropriations bills. 

Bill Tracking
Tracking bills that are marked up by committees and/or come to our attention. 
S.2387 — 117th Congress (2021-2022)
Small Business Tax Fairness Act

Sponsor: Sen. Wyden, Ron [D-OR] (Introduced 07/20/2021) Cosponsors: (0) 

Committees: Senate – Finance. This bill revises the tax deduction for qualified business income to limit eligibility for such deduction to individual taxpayers. It also modifies rules for calculating the amount of such deduction and limitations on it.

The House Financial Services Committee held a hearing on October 27 on the following bills - –

H.R. 4120, the Comprehensive Consumer Credit Reporting Reform Act (Pressley) would make a series of reforms to the Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA) by requiring credit reporting agencies to better ensure that the information on consumer credit reports is accurate and complete and increasing consumers’ rights to report and appeal credit report disputes. The bill would assist consumers struggling with medical debt, abusive and predatory loan products, and private student debt and creates stronger CFPB oversight of how credit scoring models are formed to prevent disparate impact. The bill passed the House last year.

 H.R. 5484, the Financial Compensation for CFPB Whistleblowers Act (Green) would establish a whistleblower program incentivizing the reporting of consumer fraud and abuse to the CFPB, while protecting the confidentiality of the whistleblower’s identity.

 H.R.____, the Protecting Your Credit Score Act (Gottheimer) would require the credit reporting agencies to establish a single online consumer portal landing page that gives consumers free and unlimited access to their consumer reports and credit scores. This bill also provides consumers with the ability to initiate disputes about report accuracy and to place or remove a security freeze. The bill passed the House last year.

 H.R. ____, the Small Business Lending Disclosure Act (Velazquez) would require small business loans to be covered by the Truth In Lending Act. 

H.R._____, the Promoting Fair Lending to Small Businesses Act would clarify that the CFPB has supervisory and fair lending enforcement authority of non-depository lenders to small businesses that collect and report data pursuant to Section 1071 of the Dodd-Frank Act.
